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M I N U T E S:
At 4:19 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Paul Burton in the Board Room of the Administration Building.  
MEMBERS PRESENT:


Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.  Ms. Sarah Phillips was unable to attend.

Mr. Larry Paulsen represented the attorney general’s office. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 4:20 PM, Chair Burton announced that the Board would meet in Executive Session for approximately one hour to discuss negotiations, the performance of a public employee, potential litigation, and lease/real estate acquisition. 

At 5:26 PM, the Board reconvened in Open Public Meeting. 

APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:

A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held December 3, 2003.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, was approved unanimously. 
OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:
There were no comments.  
TRENDS AND UPDATES – ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT – POSTPONED:
Due to the anticipated length of the Executive Session, this item was postponed in advance of the meeting. 

ACTION:  APPROVE UPDATES TO POLICY 3804, “MEALS AND/OR LIGHT REFRESHMENTS:”





On December 18, 1998, the Board of Trustees adopted Policy 3804:  Meals and/or Light Refreshments.  The policy and its procedures were required by the Office of Financial Management (OFM) before state agencies could provide meals or light refreshments for college events, meetings or trainings.  It also addresses meals for staff in travel status.

The policy in use since 1998 was rather lengthy and detailed, and contained more process than was required. The related procedures were cumbersome and not easily audited.  Therefore, after some confusion in the audit of fall 2002, the Vice President of Administrative Services and the auditor agreed to revised wording of the policy and the procedures that would insure the college was compliant with Section 10.40 of the System Administrative and Accounting Manual (SAAM), but still allow the college to operate efficiently.  

The proposed changes simplify the policy wording and provide a direct web link to the SAAM reference for persons seeking more detailed information.  The revised procedure is paperless and uses current technology in seeking permission to provide meals and/or light refreshments.  
Motion 04:01
Mr. Jeffrey Lewis made a motion

 that the Board approve revised Policy “Meals and/or Light Refreshments.”

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board. 
President Holly Moore called attention to a new line at the end of the Policy page which includes the statement, “Reviewed and Recommended by the Council,” and the corresponding date. 

REPORT:  BUDGET STATUS AND INVESTMENT REPORTS:

Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, introduced this item by saying these reports are provided each month as a brief financial status report to keep the Board advised of the college’s budgeted resources, spending rates, staffing level and student enrollment.  Because both November and December 2003 reports are provided, she asked that the Board review the most recent report from December 2003.  







The Cash Fund Equity Summary provides a financial summary of the opening cash fund balance and all revenues and expenditures for all local funds for the current fiscal year.  The attached report reflects that Total Revenue for the current fiscal year first through November 31, 2003, then through December 31, 2003.

The Operating Budget Status Review is a comparison of expenditures to budget for state allocations, local revenues and self-support accounts for current operating funds.

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required to meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasurer and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  The attached report includes information first through November 31, 2003, then through December 31, 2003.   

The Additional Allocations, Grants or Contracts report shows additional funding received since this year’s initial allocation.  It also shows the source of new funding and how it is distributed according to the strategic plan. 

REPORT:  GOVERNANCE:

Dr. Tom Curtis began this report by updating current Governance Steering Committee activities.  Where once there were 13 governance committees, there will now be three, including the Governance Steering Committee, Strategic Planning Committee and the College Council.  Policy 2301, “Governance,” and related procedures, is under revision

 to reflect current changes and will be presented to the Board for approval before the end of this year.  
If all goes as planned, the Governance Steering Committee will sunset by the end of the year. 
Dr. Curtis reported that on October 17, 2003, an all-college meeting was held specifically to offer all staff the opportunity to submit suggestions to implement the approved Focus Areas.  The many suggestions are being compiled by Strategic Planning and will be sent to the entire campus once complete.  Shoreline will assess the results in the Annual Report.  

The newest governance committee, the College Council, includes five representatives from each college constituency, faculty, staff, students, and administration.  Dr. Curtis explained that the Council will review all information which will go to the Board to assure the Board receives the best possible information.  The Council allows constituents to provide information to the Board and, in turn, members can disseminate information to the college. Currently Council members are working

 toward developing an understanding of the role and function of the Council.  Dr. Curtis said the Council is comprised of a good group of people who are really dedicated to Shoreline.  
The Governance Steering Committee is providing assistance as needed to the Council and will make recommendations as the Council continues to develop.  For instance, Shoreline is now a 12-month institution, so the Council will likely meet through the end of Summer Quarter with a break mid-August through mid-September.  To do this, President Moore will allocate, from the President’s Contingency account, funding for faculty to continue to serve during the summer.  


REPORT:  COLLEGE FOUNDATION:

Ms. Kae Peterson, Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, reported that Shoreline Community College’s 40th Anniversary celebration was held on Friday, January 23.  At this event, Chevron donated $5,000 for the Anniversary Scholarship Fund.  Funk’NGroove, Shoreline’s performing student group, provided the entertainment.  Ms. Peterson thanked the volunteers from faculty and staff who helped to produce this event. 
On February 28, Shoreline Community College and Shoreline Public Schools will co-host a celebration recognizing 100 years of Excellence in Education.  Featuring a big band dance and dessert buffet, the event will be held in the PUB beginning at 7:00 PM.  Cost is $15 per person.  
The 40th Anniversary activities have prompted efforts to contact alumni and, with the assistance of the Public Information Office, a link has been established to register alumni on Shoreline’s website.  

Two upcoming activities sponsored by the Foundation include the annual “Gifts of the Heart” Luncheon to be held February 20 at the Seattle Golf Club and “
Bowling for Brains,” to be held April 22 at Spin Alley.  

Ms. Peterson called attention to the new clock in the Board Room, saying that this clock, and the one newly installed in the President’s Office, feature the College’s 40th Anniversary logo and were donated by the Foundation. 
Ms. Peterson concluded her report by announcing that $25,000 has been donated to the endowment in memory of Joseph Schultz by the Puget Sound Automobile Dealers’ Association. The presentation was made by Mr. Jim Hammond, President of the Puget Sound Automobile Dealers’ Association, at the Foundation meeting held January 27.  President Holly Moore added that 
when Ms. Kae Peterson came to Shoreline Community College the Foundation had $80,000 in cash assets.  She credited Ms. Peterson for the increase in the Foundation’s assets to $1.2 million.    

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:
Professor Karen Toreson began her report by saying that, although there are just three governance committees, there are many other committees throughout the college requiring faculty presence and input.  Faculty
 do want to contribute and appreciate the opportunity to share in college governance.  She mentioned the two-day Interest-based bargaining (IB) training sessions held January 13 and 15, saying it was the most exciting training session she’s ever attended.  The IB training built bridges between the negotiating parties and taught all how they can work together on issues.  The teams for the upcoming contract negotiations have begun their work.  
Professor Toreson said faculty are looking forward to a retreat planned for February.  She credited Professor Neal Vasishth for obtaining retreat funding, which will allow faculty to address teaching.  
She concluded her report by saying that, on the fourth week of Winter Quarter 2004, things are going well. 
REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:

Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing classified staff, wished the Board a Happy New Year.  She said Shoreline’s annual “Chilly Chili Feed,” was held today.  This event, sponsored by the Classified Training and Staff Development Committee and by the SCC Foundation, is a much anticipated treat for staff.  
Ms. Lytle reported she is on the negotiations team created by civil service reform and will attend a workshop with the entire team on “Codes of Conduct” this coming Saturday.   

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:
Associated Student Body President, Ms. Erica Wilkes, reported on a variety of student activities.  The Student Advocate has been working with Director of Communications, Ms. Judy Yu, to produce a survey on student satisfaction which is now on the web.  

Shoreline’s Delta Epsilon Chi (DEC) Chapter will host an auction fundraiser on January 30 at the Greenwood Masonic Hall. 
Arianna Huffington will speak at Shoreline on Wednesday, February 4, sponsored by Shoreline’s Artist and Lecture Series.  The series will also host

 Bryan Sutton on February 7.  Ms. Wilkes noted Professor Tom Moran will be the “opening act” for Mr. Sutton’s performance. 
Moving
 to college sports, Ms. Wilkes said Women’s Basketball is doing well and will participate in the NWAAC play-offs this year. 

ASB President Wilkes praised Legislative Vice President, Ms. Sarah Lundahl, as being an

 effective legislative leader for the students, noting Ms. Lundahl will attend the upcoming legislative conference February 1 and 2 in Olympia.  
Two landmark activities underway by students include determining how to spend technology fees collected from students and conducting the telephone outreach program.  



REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:

President Holly Moore reported that the smoking shelters are nearly complete.  Adding the shelters will move the smoking population at the college to the perimeters of the grounds.  A map showing shelter locations has been developed.  Rules regarding smoking will be added to the college policies and procedures and codified into the Washington Administrative Code. 
Shoreline recently competed to host a Fulbright Scholar-in-Residence for 2004-05.  On January 13, 2004, the college was notified that they have been awarded a Scholar-in-Residence, the only community college in the state to receive such an honor.  Dr. Moore credited the work of Mr. John Lederer and Mr. Paul Rucker for the success of this project, saying she is proud of the work they accomplished. 
On Monday, February 2, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis will appear before the Senate Higher Education Committee for formal confirmation as a Trustee for Shoreline. 

President Moore is on a state-wide committee, convened at the request of the Legislature, which is reviewing tuition waivers that are provided by colleges.  Currently, the committee is looking at recommending a change in waivers for apprenticeship programs and adding a $25 fee for ABE/ESL classes.  Dr. Moore




 feels very strongly that if we are going to charge those in ABE/ESL who can least afford to pay, we must also raise the fees for apprenticeship programs.  She said it is the moral and ethical thing to do. 
On January 16, President Moore was asked by Senator Patty Murray to participate in an Education Roundtable in downtown Seattle.  Senator Murray is advocating for the PASS program as an opportunity to better prepare students for transition from high school to college.  Dr. Moore was able to present the successes of Shoreline’s Career Education Options (CEO) program as an example of 

making a positive difference for students who were not successful in high school.  
On February 9-12, Dr. Moore will accompany Trustees Jeffrey Lewis and Sarah Phillips to the annual Association of Community College Trustees Legislative Summit in Washington, D.C.  In addition to advocating for Higher Education Reauthorization, Shoreline’s representatives will provide evidence of community colleges’ success as work prep centers and advocate for a provision to support working adults. 
  

Shoreline’s capital funding requests have been submitted.  Funding for the 2900 Annex, which includes Cosmetology, is looking positive as is funding for the Workforce Technology Building.  
Dr. Moore concluded her remarks by noting the Hospitality and Tourism College students’ graduation ceremonies are Friday evening, January 30.  
REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

Chair Paul Burton represented the Board of Trustees at Shoreline Community College’s annual commemoration honoring Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., held 

on January 15, 2004.  

Chair Burton noted he will attend the Trustees Association of Community and Technical Colleges’ Winter Conference, to be held February 1 – 3, 2004.  New Shoreline Trustee, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, is scheduled to be confirmed by the Senate on Monday, February 2.  

Chair Burton concluded his report by saying he was heartened that the media was finally reporting that at the state and legislative level the issue is not just capacity in the state’s college system but anticipated enrollment increases.  There is little time to increase space and faculty to handle enrollments anticipated to increase in 2007 and 2008.  As access is denied, he predicted public pressure to fund higher education will increase.  
NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for February 25, 2004, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.


Ms. Elsa Welch announced that she would be unable to attend the February Board meeting. 
ADJOURNMENT:


Chair Burton adjourned the meeting at 6:13 PM. 







Signed _____________________________








  Paul D. Burton, Chair

Attest:  _______________________ 

_____________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary


